

COUNCIL *on*
FOREIGN
RELATIONS



Discussion Paper
February 2022

The Revival of Military Rule in South and Southeast Asia

Dangers to the Region's Democratic Future

Joshua Kurlantzick

COUNCIL *on*
FOREIGN
RELATIONS

Discussion Paper
February 2022

The Revival of Military Rule in South and Southeast Asia

*Dangers to the
Region's Democratic Future*

Joshua Kurlantzick

The Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) is an independent, nonpartisan membership organization, think tank, and publisher dedicated to being a resource for its members, government officials, business executives, journalists, educators and students, civic and religious leaders, and other interested citizens in order to help them better understand the world and the foreign policy choices facing the United States and other countries. Founded in 1921, CFR carries out its mission by maintaining a diverse membership, including special programs to promote interest and develop expertise in the next generation of foreign policy leaders; convening meetings at its headquarters in New York and in Washington, DC, and other cities where senior government officials, members of Congress, global leaders, and prominent thinkers come together with CFR members to discuss and debate major international issues; supporting a Studies Program that fosters independent research, enabling CFR scholars to produce articles, reports, and books and hold roundtables that analyze foreign policy issues and make concrete policy recommendations; publishing *Foreign Affairs*, the preeminent journal of international affairs and U.S. foreign policy; sponsoring Independent Task Forces that produce reports with both findings and policy prescriptions on the most important foreign policy topics; and providing up-to-date information and analysis about world events and American foreign policy on its website, CFR.org.

The Council on Foreign Relations takes no institutional positions on policy issues and has no affiliation with the U.S. government. All views expressed in its publications and on its website are the sole responsibility of the author or authors.

For further information about CFR or this paper, please write to the Council on Foreign Relations, 58 East 68th Street, New York, NY 10065, or call Communications at 212.434.9888. Visit CFR's website, CFR.org.

Copyright © 2022 by the Council on Foreign Relations®, Inc. All rights reserved.

This paper may not be reproduced in whole or in part, in any form beyond the reproduction permitted by Sections 107 and 108 of the U.S. Copyright Law Act (17 U.S.C. Sections 107 and 108) and excerpts by reviewers for the public press, without express written permission from the Council on Foreign Relations.

This paper was made possible by the generous support of the Henry Luce Foundation.

CONTENTS

- 1 Introduction
- 3 The End of the Cold War and the Decline of Military Regimes
- 5 The Return of the Men in Green
- 7 Why the Militaries Returned—Or Never Left
- 13 Destructive Effects of the Militaries' Return
- 18 The Way Forward
- 24 Conclusion

- 25 *Endnotes*
- 33 *About the Author*

INTRODUCTION

In the 2000s and early 2010s, South and Southeast Asia made significant democratic progress. Countries including Bangladesh, Indonesia, the Philippines, Sri Lanka, Thailand, and Timor-Leste became solid democracies or made transitions in that direction. (India, of course, had been a democracy since independence, barring the years of its emergency from 1975 to 1977.) But in the past decade, South and Southeast Asia have suffered some of the sharpest democratic regressions of any regions. In 2021, no countries in Southeast Asia, other than Timor-Leste, were rated “free” by Freedom House in its annual survey of global freedom.¹

No one factor has caused South and Southeast Asia’s democratic regression, part of a broader global trend of fifteen years of democratic rollback.² The rise of illiberal populism in South and Southeast Asia has resulted in the election of leaders such as Philippine President Rodrigo Duterte and the subsequent corrosion of democratic institutions and norms. The novel coronavirus pandemic has been a boon to illiberal leaders in the region—and around the world.³ The exponential growth of social media also has contributed to spreading disinformation and exacerbating polarization.⁴

Yet throughout South and Southeast Asia, the revival (or in some places the continuance) of military meddling in civilian governance has become a factor in democracy’s retreat. Just ten years ago, no militaries were fully in control of governments in South or Southeast Asia, and it appeared that civilians would gain greater command of armies even in places where the military still wielded significant domestic influence. Today, two armies, in Myanmar and Thailand, are in direct or de facto control of countries. In states such as Cambodia, Indonesia, Pakistan,

and the Philippines, armed forces play growing—even dominant—roles in politics again. This regional trend was capped in February 2021, when the Myanmar armed forces seized power.⁵ Yet that coup was only the most visible sign of a revival of military political power in the region.

This military revival, like the broader global democratic regression, is part of an international trend. Around the world, more coups were attempted in 2021 than in the prior five years combined, according to a database compiled by the University of Central Florida and the University of Kentucky.⁶ Yet the resurgence of military political power is particularly notable in Southeast Asia, because many Southeast Asian states had previously advanced toward becoming consolidated democracies.

The effects of renewed military meddling on democracies, societies, and economies often are devastating. They tend to make it hard for countries to return to democracy, spark significant bloodshed, and create governments that are terrible at ruling or lead to failed states like Myanmar today. They also potentially spark coups in neighboring states and hurt democratization within an entire region. Indeed, military takeovers often lead to sizable and immediate rises in state violence.⁷ They also tend to result in an entrenchment of harsher authoritarian rule than what emerges under illiberal populists.⁸ Moreover, while some illiberal populist governments have promulgated significant public policy reforms—Thailand’s early 2000s populist government oversaw groundbreaking new social welfare programs, for instance—nearly all military regimes have proven incompetent at governing and often prioritize self-enrichment.⁹ Overall, the return of military involvement in governing in the region will set back democracy by years, foster violence, and likely impede development. Worse, coups and other military involvement have been met by a weak and ineffective response from major global and regional powers.

THE END OF THE COLD WAR AND THE DECLINE OF MILITARY REGIMES

During the Cold War, military rule often was the norm in South and Southeast Asia. Countries such as Bangladesh, Indonesia, Myanmar, Pakistan, and Thailand endured long periods of army rule, in some cases with the explicit backing of the United States.¹⁰ In many of these countries, including Indonesia, Pakistan, and Thailand, the armed forces viewed themselves as the central institution in society. Indonesia's Suharto, for example, explicitly gave the army a dual role in defense and in domestic politics.¹¹ As the journalist David Hutt has noted, armies in Southeast Asia—some of whose officers had fought colonial powers and helped midwife independent states in the post–World War II era—saw themselves as “guardians of the nation” and “the people’s arm[ies].”¹² Even as the world changed and the region democratized, this self-image would prove difficult to dislodge.

Coups and military dictatorships were common during the Cold War in many parts of the world, not just in South and Southeast Asia. Democracy remained limited to a small number of countries, while major powers, including the United States, France, and the Soviet Union, often supported army leaders who seized power and agreed to work with them. The 1960s witnessed sixty-one successful coups worldwide and many more unsuccessful ones.¹³

Yet in the late Cold War and post–Cold War eras, the number of coups began to decrease. In the 2000s, for instance, only ten coups succeeded around the world.¹⁴ Many militaries in South and Southeast Asia seemed to have withdrawn or been pushed out of civilian politics.

In Thailand, 1992 protests in Bangkok against the coup government drew large numbers of middle-class Thais who likely would have been sympathetic to military-monarchical regimes in earlier eras.¹⁵ After members of the armed forces murdered many of these protestors the

Thai king intervened and shamed the top army leader, prompting the Royal Thai Army to be increasingly discredited as a political force.¹⁶ Indeed, Thailand enjoyed an unbroken string of civilian governments between 1992 and 2006, the longest in its modern history. During this period, Thailand built a relatively strong democracy and passed a new constitution, and civil society flourished.

In Myanmar, the military had seized power in 1962, but by the late 1980s, the army's disastrous policies had so ruined the economy that massive protests erupted in 1988 and brought Aung San Suu Kyi to public prominence. The army crushed those protests, but their spirit kindled the next three decades of pro-democracy actions. Similarly, in Indonesia, massive rights abuses by the military in the 1990s and the collapse of the Suharto regime in 1998 cast the armed forces in a horrendous light and revealed the extent of the graft within the regime and the army. And in Pakistan in the early 2010s, the two main civilian parties (whose leaders had been removed in prior coups) openly critiqued the military and diminished the army's domestic political powers.¹⁷

Meanwhile, the powerful patrons that had often backed military client states during the Cold War shifted away from these policies. The Soviet Union collapsed, and Russia would not play a significant role supporting military regimes outside its near neighborhood until the early 2020s. U.S. presidents began devoting rhetorical attention to the promotion of democracy and the condemnation of military regimes around the world. The U.S. Congress already had passed a law requiring the suspension of military aid to any country following a coup or military takeover of a democratically elected government—if the U.S. government formally declares a coup has taken place.¹⁸ France, which had often backed military regimes in Africa, rhetorically began to change its position. In 2012, President François Hollande declared that he wanted a new French relationship with Africa, seeming to suggest that France would support democracy in Africa rather than the brutal strongmen who had served French interests in the past.¹⁹ The Hollande government went on to condemn such coups as the one in Burkina Faso in 2015.²⁰

Some regional organizations began to take a harder line against coups as well, although not in Southeast Asia. In the late 2000s and early 2010s, for instance, the African Union, working with the United Nations, declared a zero-tolerance policy for coups after a 2007 African Union summit declared a new African Charter on Democracy, Elections and Governance.²¹

THE RETURN OF THE MEN IN GREEN

In recent years, however, militaries have reclaimed power from civilian rulers, either in obvious ways or by regaining influence behind the scenes, as the sizable number of coups in 2021 demonstrates. UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, who grew up under military rule in Portugal, is increasingly worried about the growing number of military takeovers and has publicly expressed fear of a new “epidemic of coups.”²²

The trend has been prominent in South and Southeast Asia. The Myanmar armed forces openly seized power on February 1, 2021. While at first the military seemed inclined to move toward some kind of elections and not remain in complete control, it has since made clear that it intends to stay in power.²³

Myanmar is far from unique in the region. The Thai armed forces staged a coup in 2006 and allowed elections the next year, which were won by essentially the same party they had deposed the year before. But in 2014, the Royal Thai Army staged another, much harsher coup; it did not hold elections for five years. In the intervening period between 2014 and 2019, the army quashed opposition and ratified a new constitution that weakened civilian politicians and all but guaranteed continued military control over domestic politics.²⁴ In addition, as Thai scholar Puangthong Pawakapan has noted, the Thai armed forces have in recent years expanded their power over many traditionally civilian state functions, filling government posts in Thai provinces with soldiers from the Internal Security Operations Command and assigning command to the military over a wide range of areas normally run by apolitical bureaucrats.²⁵ Finally, in 2019, the army transferred power to what is essentially a military-installed government, headed by Prime Minister Prayuth Chan-ocha, the man who led the 2014 coup.²⁶

The armed forces have gained power in Cambodia as well, albeit in a different way. They have increasingly strengthened ties to Hun Sen, who has been prime minister or co–prime minister since 1985.²⁷ Hun Sen’s son and presumed successor, Hun Manet, has been groomed by rising through the ranks of the military to the top position in the army.²⁸

In Indonesia, the armed forces, which dominated domestic politics during the Suharto era, have again become a driving force in political affairs. Military officers have not directly seized power, but—with the acceptance of President Joko Widodo, also known as Jokowi—have regained control of critical ministries dealing with domestic issues and become omnipresent in civilian politics again. As Natalie Sambhi of the Brookings Institution notes, Jokowi and other post-Suharto Indonesian presidents balked at overhauling the military’s territorial structure, which gives it a presence in towns and villages across the country—one totally unnecessary for national defense purposes.²⁹ The Indonesian military has used that expansive structure to undertake programs, such as teaching in classrooms, that continue to inculcate the idea of the army as Indonesia’s essential institution.³⁰

In South Asia, militaries have reasserted themselves as well. A coup in the Maldives in 2012 deposed elected leader Mohamed Nasheed, and the military continues to wield outsize power there, even occupying parliament in 2017.³¹ In Sri Lanka, meanwhile, President Gotabaya Rajapaksa has filled government posts with military men, creating a civilian-military nexus that has given the armed forces much greater power over many domestic issues.³²

In Pakistan, a country with a long history of military putsches, no textbook coup has occurred since the one in 1999 that overthrew Nawaz Sharif, but the Pakistani military has gained increasing control over civilian politics since the late 2010s. It now operates behind the scenes to control security issues and, to a significant extent, domestic politics.³³ In current Pakistani Prime Minister Imran Khan, the armed forces seem to have found their ideal front man. Some opposition politicians and Pakistani analysts believe that the military interfered in 2018 national elections to help Khan become prime minister.³⁴ Since then, Khan has extended the terms and thus boosted the powers of army leaders and has been mostly compliant as the army expands its influence over domestic affairs.³⁵

WHY THE MILITARIES RETURNED— OR NEVER LEFT

Why have militaries in South and Southeast Asia—and, increasingly, around the world—revived their power over civilian politics? Despite armies' full or partial retreats from politics after the Cold War, most countries, such as Indonesia, Myanmar, Pakistan, or Thailand, never sustained efforts to curtail their militaries' domestic powers, establish real civilian command over armed forces, or permanently reduce militaries' political influence.

For one, these countries generally did not address past military human rights abuses, fostering a climate of impunity that sends a message to armies that they can continue to commit abuses. In Thailand, almost no one was held accountable for the killing of protestors in Bangkok in 1992.³⁶ In Pakistan, despite efforts by civilian governments to try General Pervez Musharraf for treason for leading the 1999 coup, higher courts prevented a trial from occurring at first. Although Musharraf ultimately was found guilty of high treason, he is unlikely to face any punishment. He was allowed to leave Pakistan and reportedly lives in Dubai in a luxury tower with twenty-four-hour security.³⁷ Current Pakistani Prime Minister Imran Khan's cabinet includes several people who served the Musharraf dictatorship.³⁸

In Myanmar, *de facto* civilian leader Aung San Suu Kyi, who led the elected government prior to the February 2021 coup, did not use her bully pulpit, as by far the most popular politician in the country, to critique army abuses, call for penalties for past army crimes, or set the stage for greater civilian oversight.³⁹ To be sure, she was limited by the lack of clear lines of control over the military, despite having won massive electoral victories and serving as *de facto* civilian leader. But instead of working to control the army, bolster officers who accepted greater civilian command, and use her platform to criticize army abuses, she

avoided critiquing the military and even traveled to an international tribunal in The Hague to defend the Myanmar military's widespread abuses of ethnic Rohingya.⁴⁰

Post-Suharto Indonesia also has seen no real punishment for the massive military-initiated abuses of the mid-1960s, military massacres in the former Indonesian colony of Timor-Leste, or alleged ongoing army abuses in the province of West Papua. When Joko Widodo won the presidency in 2014—becoming the first non-elite Indonesian to do so—Indonesians and international human rights advocates alike hoped he would initiate discussions of these abuses.⁴¹ Instead, he declined. He also appointed a former lieutenant general, Prabowo Subianto, as defense minister, even though Indonesia's own human rights commission had determined that Prabowo had overseen the disappearance of rights activists under Suharto.⁴² Jokowi also has tried to quash discussion of the 1960s abuses, which led to at least five hundred thousand deaths, and has refused to issue an apology to victims of those crimes.⁴³

Partly because there were no real efforts to punish them for past actions, armies in places such as Indonesia, Myanmar, Pakistan, and Thailand—and to some extent Bangladesh, Cambodia, the Philippines, and Sri Lanka—continued to see themselves as playing special roles as guardians of the state's interests. Civilian politicians in the 2000s and early 2010s also failed to downsize armed forces, allowing armies to remain bloated even in places such as Indonesia and Thailand, where militaries had no real external threats. One study released in 2015 found Thailand still had more than 300,000 active military personnel, despite having no clear enemies.⁴⁴ By contrast, the U.S. Army has roughly 480,000 active-duty members.⁴⁵ Such large militaries not only continue to view themselves as major political players but simply have the manpower to continue to dominate many aspects of society. In addition, their large sizes make them constantly threatening to civilian politicians and create the potential for militaries to stage coups to maintain their massive numbers of troops.

Civilian leaders also did not take serious steps to retrain militaries to accept civilian control. This was never going to be an easy task in places like Pakistan or Thailand, but few democratic leaders made efforts to specifically promote officers committed to civilian control, staff military academies with outsiders who would teach courses about civilian command and undermine the academies' insular nature, or bring in outside curricula for militaries to review. The few politicians who understood the need to curtail army power and promote new types of officers, such as former Thai Prime Minister Thaksin Shinawatra, tried

to do so in untransparent and potentially corrupt ways that ultimately backfired. Thaksin made efforts to limit the power of older officers, but he did so while also trying to appoint relatives to military positions, which muddled his message of the need for appointing officers who respected civilian command.⁴⁶

Elected politicians also usually did not hand powers from the military to civilian agencies that would have been easier for elected leaders to oversee. Nor did they create constitutional or legislative limits on armies' powers. They failed to bolster the powers of the police and similar civilian law enforcement agencies. Had they expanded these law enforcement agencies, it would have been easier to make the public argument for shrinking the armed forces, would have allowed politicians to transfer some powers to the police, and could also have created rivalries among security agencies that could make coups harder to accomplish. Elected leaders also failed to institute formal constitutional measures that would have kept armies from returning to major roles in domestic politics. Finally, elected politicians did little to remove military control over state companies. These companies remained tools of influence. And with generals or admirals still in charge of these firms, militaries retain incentives to overthrow civilian governments if they think political leaders might liberalize or sell state firms that often serve as army sinecures.⁴⁷

Global Factors

The major global powers also are to blame for the return of the men in green. By vacillating in their approach to coups, they suggest to potential coup stagers—especially those who can claim some strategic value to Washington or other powers—that there will be little or no punishment for their actions. This then, as Bloomberg's Bobby Ghosh has noted, emboldens other military leaders and potentially destabilizes civilian governments.⁴⁸ For instance, although France promised a new relationship with Africa, one in which Paris would support democrats, it has not followed through on its vow. Fearful of Islamist militant groups in the Sahel and West Africa, and perhaps seeking to sustain France's influence in Africa, the Emmanuel Macron administration did nothing as Chadian military officers launched a coup in early 2021. Following the death of longtime autocratic leader Idriss Deby, Chadian military officers installed Deby's son as president, a move that constituted a coup and violated the Chadian constitution.⁴⁹ Macron personally attended Deby's funeral and then met with Deby's son, essentially

endorsing the coup.⁵⁰ Macron also kept criticism of the 2021 coup in Mali relatively mild, halting joint military operations with Malian forces for only one month.⁵¹

The United States, increasingly distracted by its own domestic problems, has been little better in recent years, and its inaction emboldens potential coup stagers and creates disillusionment among people in South and Southeast Asia.⁵² Particularly in Pakistan, the population is intensely disillusioned by U.S. action or inaction, believing that the United States tolerates coups in places it favors and condemns them in places it does not. In 2013, when Egyptian generals launched a coup against an elected, albeit in some ways illiberal, government in Cairo, the Barack Obama administration refused to call it a coup, though it was obviously a military takeover. The White House clearly did not want to antagonize an important strategic partner, and if it called the putsch a coup, Washington would have had to suspend its annual \$1.5 billion in aid to Cairo.⁵³ This sent a signal to other coup stagers that the United States would tread lightly in important strategic states. Although the United States at least initially condemned the 2014 coup in Thailand and froze a minimal amount of security assistance, it and other democratic powers, including Australia and the European Union, moved rapidly to normalize relations with the kingdom, a U.S. treaty ally and a critical regional partner as Washington and Beijing heighten their competition for influence in Southeast Asia.⁵⁴ By contrast, a tougher approach to military rule in Myanmar helped prod the transition from junta rule in that country in the early 2010s to a kind of semi-democracy, although that semi-democracy has been overthrown again and the country is collapsing into a failed state.

The United States' ability to limit coups is further undermined because trust in the U.S. version of democracy has significantly declined. The internet and social media have exposed recent democratic backsliding in the United States to the whole world. A recent Pew Research Center study found that only 17 percent of respondents believed that the United States today sets a good example of democracy for other countries to follow.⁵⁵ This distrust has made it much harder for the United States to promote democracy abroad and reverse coups.

Regional organizations in Southeast Asia have not helped when confronted with modern-day coups either. Although the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), the main Southeast Asian grouping, excluded Myanmar's junta leader from its annual summit in 2021, many ASEAN members are autocrats themselves and seem eager to welcome Myanmar fully back into the group, whether or not

the Myanmar military relinquishes power.⁵⁶ Prime Minister Hun Sen of Cambodia—Cambodia is the 2022 ASEAN chair—has said that Myanmar should be invited back to regional meetings.⁵⁷ This has always been ASEAN’s approach in the past: after the 2014 Thai coup, ASEAN did nothing and took no action against the Thai military.

Even if the United States and other major powers condemn coups, militaries have more of a counterweight today than they did at any time since the Cold War. China and Russia have become more powerful actors on the global stage over the past decade, and militaries that stage coups have learned that connections to Beijing, Moscow, or other autocratic actors can fend off pressure from democracies. Facing broad sanctions from democracies, the Myanmar junta has rapidly expanded its relationship with Russia since its coup; junta leader Min Aung Hlaing has visited Moscow, and the regime has taken new deliveries of Russian weapons.⁵⁸

China also has stepped in after coups to counterbalance pressure from democracies, though it acts more subtly than Russia and does not always appear so favorable toward coups. The Thai military quickly looked to bolster ties with China following its 2014 coup, and Beijing eagerly stepped up strategic relations with the kingdom, likely to drive a wedge in the U.S.-Thailand relationship.⁵⁹ In 2021, China has continued to support the coup government in Myanmar, though it has appointed a special envoy to Myanmar and appears more concerned about the effects of the coup and the regional ramifications than Russia.

The Role of Democratic Disillusionment

More broadly, regional democratic disillusionment over the last fifteen years has led to rising popular support in many countries for all types of autocrats. Dissatisfaction with—or at least cynicism about—democracy has risen; people increasingly believe that democratic leaders are failing to solve major challenges such as inequality, crime, immigration, and the COVID-19 pandemic. Indeed, a study by Pew Research Center found that only 49 percent of people globally were satisfied with the way that democracy was working in their countries, for reasons ranging from the belief that little changes no matter who is elected to the idea that democratic leaders have not improved economic conditions for most people.⁶⁰ As Andrew Nathan shows in an analysis of the Asian Barometer Survey’s study of public opinion in Asia, “data show[s] that among fourteen countries surveyed, authoritarian regimes enjoy higher public support than many democratic governments.”⁶¹

The deep dissatisfaction with and mistrust of democracy has facilitated the rise of many types of strongmen, including military rulers. In some cases, illiberal populists, such as the Philippines' Rodrigo Duterte, have benefitted from the desire for a strongman and the growing disillusionment with democracy.

In other cases, some populations in the region—particularly upper and middle classes—increasingly distrust democracy, or believe that democratic leaders are either failing to deliver effective governance or delivering governance that threatens entrenched interests. These middle and upper classes further worry that democracy could bring to power illiberal populists who might favor the poor, undermine secular rule, and attack entrenched businesses.

For instance, in the 2000s and 2010s, as populist—but elected—prime ministers ruled Thailand, some middle-class Thais embraced the military as a bulwark against populists, leading street protests denouncing the elected governments and often calling for coups. (The two coups that occurred, in 2006 and 2014, then degraded democracy even further than the populist governments had.)⁶² In the Philippines, meanwhile, large numbers of Filipinos gathered in the streets of Manila in 2001 to oust elected—if certainly flawed—populist President Joseph Estrada. The rallies often called for military intervention, and a group of active and retired generals subsequently stepped in and removed Estrada.⁶³ In Pakistan, as Husain Haqqani of the Hudson Institute notes, Khan's government prioritizes issues and areas that “matter to his support base, which essentially comprises the pro-military salaried class.”⁶⁴

In Indonesia, Sambhi notes, while middle- and upper-class Indonesians have not taken to the streets to demand removal of an elected government, national surveys have shown “high levels of public trust in the military,” much higher levels of approval than of elected politicians like the president.⁶⁵ This trust for the military has facilitated the Indonesian armed forces' return to civilian power and could one day allow the armed forces to directly control the country again.

DESTRUCTIVE EFFECTS OF THE MILITARIES' RETURN

The return of military rule is destructive to recipient countries on multiple levels. For one, it causes serious damage to democracy.

DEMOCRACY

Coups not only provide little stability but almost always slow any eventual transition to democracy and usually prolong dictatorship, sometimes indefinitely. “Coups increase the chance of a new dictatorship but do not exert a noticeable effect on the chance of democratization,” notes a statistical analysis of recent coups by scholars Joseph Wright and Barbara Geddes.⁶⁶ Some coup leaders claim they are heeding public desires and removing unpopular, illiberal politicians, but the putsches usually make the situation worse. According to a study by Freedom House, “Democratic conditions usually remain worse long after the troops have returned to their barracks. . . . The damage done by an initial coup can leave a [political] system weakened and vulnerable to further disruptions.”⁶⁷

Coups also spark brutal violence and crackdowns. These human rights abuses are antithetical to democratic restoration—and make military rulers less likely to step back, because they have now committed abuses. In an era in which coup opponents can use social media and other tools to coordinate and fight back more easily than, say, in the Cold War, coups are often followed by large-scale street protests and then bloody crackdowns or even guerilla wars, such as the one that now has erupted in Myanmar. Wright and Geddes’s studies have shown that not only do coups usually foster new autocracies but they also spark high levels of state violence and human rights abuses, a finding echoed by a study from the Center for Systemic Peace.⁶⁸ Myanmar’s coup-era

military already has been accused of assassinating civilians, using rape as a weapon of war, bombing civilian villages from above, and multiple other serious rights abuses.⁶⁹ Since February 2021 it has jailed and killed thousands of people, shut down most independent media, and launched a major offensive across the country. Now that it has committed such massive abuses, it could reasonably fear that, if democracy ever came to Myanmar, military leaders might eventually face some trials or other kinds of punishment.

Coups also can lead to a self-perpetuating “coup culture” among armed forces, which prevents a country from ever fully democratizing. Multiple studies have shown that countries that experience coups have a higher likelihood of suffering future coups.⁷⁰ This “coup culture,” in which senior military officers teach younger officers that coups are a viable and essential political option, has clearly developed in places such as Pakistan and Thailand, which has had twenty-two coups since the end of its absolute monarchy.⁷¹

In addition, when democracies fail in one region, they often cause a cascading effect of failures in other neighboring states. It is, in a way, a reverse of the “diffusion effect” of democracy, wherein democratization in one state spreads by encouraging democracy in neighboring countries.⁷² Democratic failures within a region breed other democratic failures, as regional norms change and regional organizations accommodate autocracies.

In many ways, military rulers encourage regional autocratization, since militaries often support other regional armies that are meddling in politics. In parts of South and Southeast Asia, for instance, armed forces help keep armies in control in neighboring states. Leaders of the current Thai military enjoy close relations with Myanmar coup leaders and appear to have guided some of the early actions of the Myanmar coup government.⁷³ Thailand has reportedly been one of the countries within ASEAN most focused on allowing Myanmar to return as a full member, essentially normalizing the Myanmar coup.⁷⁴ Meanwhile, in Cambodia, another country that is both authoritarian and increasingly militarized, Thai activists who opposed the 2014 Thai coup have been abducted, harassed, arbitrarily arrested, and forcibly returned, according to a report by Human Rights Watch.⁷⁵

In addition, for democratic opponents, it is more difficult to get rid of military governments than it is to remove illiberal populists or other types of elected strongmen. Although illiberal populist leaders such as Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orbán or Turkey’s Recep Tayyip Erdoğan do degrade democracy in office—sometimes to the point

(as in Turkey) that the country is now ranked “not free” by Freedom House—they still face elections that are somewhat free and fair.⁷⁶ In an environment where even semi-free elections are still held, it is possible, though difficult, to oust such a leader. In the Czech Republic, populist Prime Minister Andrej Babis was defeated in elections in October 2021.⁷⁷ Former U.S. President Donald Trump, who fits some of the characteristics of an illiberal populist, was defeated in the 2020 presidential election. But men in green cannot be voted out of office, and if they do agree to hold elections—such as the Thai generals in 2019 and likely the Myanmar generals in the coming years—they create stilted electoral systems (more so even than illiberal populists) that usually ensure the armed forces stay in charge.

GOVERNANCE AND DEVELOPMENT

Military rulers also usually are incompetent at actual governance and create major humanitarian problems that impede development at home and spill over into neighboring countries. The governing experiences of illiberal populists vary. Some populist strongmen such as Venezuela’s Nicolas Maduro have been destroying their countries’ economies and societies. But others have merged antidemocratic political strategies with economic policies that promote growth and social welfare gains. They have done so, most likely, because they still have to face voters, even in elections that are not totally free and fair, and effective economic policies help at the ballot box. Before COVID-19, Philippine President Duterte, for all his abuses, oversaw high annual growth, introduced universal health care, and attempted to bolster the country’s decaying infrastructure.⁷⁸ Poland’s ruling illiberal populist Law and Justice party, while shrinking political freedoms, has delivered an ambitious social spending program designed to help lower-income Poles and presided (before COVID-19) over strong economic growth and low unemployment.⁷⁹ During the early 2000s, the government of Thai Prime Minister Thaksin Shinawatra, an illiberal but elected leader, undermined democratic norms and institutions but also passed a universal health care system, which significantly improved Thai citizens’ quality of life.⁸⁰

But military rulers, with few exceptions, have produced disastrous governance.⁸¹ They do not need to please at the ballot box and instead center their governance around ensuring that the armed forces remain powerful and well-funded and that senior leaders retain important sources of revenue.

For one, military rulers often pursue policies that foster corruption, with funds flowing to the armed forces, and which often exacerbate inequality, opaqueness, and consolidation in industries, with contracts and deals going to well-connected businesspeople with army links. The Thai coup government of 2014–19, for instance, presided over a widening of inequality in what was already one of the most unequal countries in the world. It created an even more oligarchical economy than before, as allies of the military gained contracts and deals, and corruption reigned. The Thai army also consistently served its own interests, increasing military spending in recent years, even though Thailand has no state enemies.⁸² At the same time, the Thai military has become even more enmeshed in a range of civilian political activities and tightened its control over major state firms.

The combination of greater oligarchical rule and misgovernance of the economy and of the COVID-19 response has widened economic inequality and has led to a situation in which it is becoming increasingly difficult for young Thais to get jobs. This poor COVID-19 response and the lack of decent jobs are major factors behind a growing protest movement against the Thai government. But this protest movement, while feisty, has been met by a fierce crackdown, with activists jailed, political parties shuttered, and dissidents tracked down and murdered even in neighboring states.⁸³

In other countries too, military governments cut social spending, further exacerbating inequality, and manage the economy and other important areas incompetently. The Myanmar armed forces, while appointing a few technocrats for show, have taken a similar approach as the Thai military. They have enriched themselves, fostered corruption by favoring a small number of tycoons close to the armed forces, and ensured that the army retains control of the biggest state companies (and also maintains its share of illegal activities that fund the junta, such as narcotics and illegal gem mining).⁸⁴ The Myanmar military appears to have no coherent plan to address the country's COVID-19 epidemic, failing banking system, and collapsing economy. The military appears to be giving vaccines primarily to supporters of the junta, politicizing the public health response. Because of graft, the favoring of certain tycoons, weak social spending, civil strife across the country, and this failed pandemic response, Myanmar's economy is collapsing. According to the World Bank, the economy is projected to shrink by a massive 18 percent in 2021, and this collapse is hurting the most impoverished, in a country that was already behind its neighbors in development.⁸⁵ Indeed, estimates suggest half the country could fall into poverty by the

next year, and with the pandemic ravaging Myanmar, millions of people in the country face hunger.⁸⁶

Coups and other types of military interventions also often implement policies that cause severe humanitarian problems, both within the countries themselves and in neighboring states. Coups cause intra-state violence that can spill over borders as both militaries and anti-coup fighters cross into and out of neighboring states. In Myanmar, anti-military fighters are moving in and out of India and Thailand; the Myanmar military has launched strikes along the Thai border and apparently has become involved in firefights within Thailand as well.⁸⁷ Coups also can spread disease, as militaries govern incompetently and their regimes often lose many capable public servants. Since the February 2021 Myanmar putsch, the junta's misgovernment, particularly in relation to COVID-19, has helped spread strains of the disease out of the country and into other parts of Southeast Asia, causing Myanmar to be labeled a "super-spreader state."⁸⁸ In addition, the military takeover and the civil strife that has erupted in the country have led to the forcible displacement of over two hundred thousand people.⁸⁹ Many have fled into Bangladesh, India, and Thailand, further straining refugee camps and other types of makeshift habitation in these neighboring countries, some of which are already overwhelmed with refugees and have minimal ability to shelter more displaced persons.

THE WAY FORWARD

Although coups and more indirect types of military intervention are becoming more common again, they are nowhere near as common as they were during the Cold War. Moreover, regional organizations, major powers, and democrats within these countries themselves can adapt clear strategies that could help inoculate states against future military interventions and roll back military involvement in civilian politics.

Preventing coups and reducing military interference in domestic politics would have several important effects. It would foster democratization and strengthen democratic institutions in the region. A reduction in coups could eventually shift countries such as Thailand away from “coup culture,” which would allow civilian politicians to govern without constantly worrying about being deposed. Less military interference would reduce rights abuses. Preventing coups and other types of military intervention allows for a greater possibility of a democratic diffusion effect, as democrats support each other across the region and prevent militaries from propping up other coup governments.

Reducing military power also would create better governance for development and prevent some humanitarian disasters. Because militaries are largely ineffective at domestic governance, relegating them to the barracks could improve the quality of governance within countries. Coups, as we have seen, also often cause humanitarian problems to spread across borders, like the transmission of pandemic disease, fighting that spills over frontiers, and refugee outflows. Reducing military power would curtail these damaging effects on neighboring countries.

Importantly, shifting militaries away from domestic politics could improve these armed forces’ abilities to do their primary jobs—defensive and offensive war fighting. In Thailand, for instance, the military’s focus on domestic politics has weakened its actual abilities in conflict.

Since the early 2000s, the Royal Thai Army has overseen a counter-insurgency strategy against separatist, ethnic Malay and Muslim militants in the country's southernmost provinces. The Royal Thai Army has badly mismanaged this effort, contributing to a cycle of violence in the southern provinces, further alienating the local population, and generally failing at promoting reconciliation or peace talks.⁹⁰

Reversing the tide of greater military interference in domestic affairs in South and Southeast Asia requires action by regional organizations, leading democracies, and democrats within these states themselves.

REGIONAL AND GLOBAL ORGANIZATIONS

Regional and global organizations should set clear standards for how coups will be treated and isolate coup regimes. Although organizations in Africa like the African Union and the Economic Community of West African States have displayed somewhat muddled responses to coups in the past five years, overall, they have taken much clearer, tougher, well-defined approaches to coup governments in recent decades than ASEAN. The Association of Southeast Asian Nations should follow their lead and make clear that it condemns all coups and that governments toppled by force will be suspended from the organization while the military remains in charge. ASEAN already has moved beyond its traditional policy of noninterference in dealing with the current Myanmar junta, showing that it has the capacity for intervention. This response has won it plaudits on the global stage and has put the organization in a stronger position to deal with other crises that could require intervention. Similarly, the United Nations, which is not seating an envoy from Myanmar's junta, should consistently refuse to seat envoys

from governments overthrown by coups, and global powers should threaten to bring coup leaders to trial in The Hague.⁹¹

Taking a consistent, tougher, lasting approach to coups would deter putsches in South and Southeast Asia and elsewhere and reduce the governance and humanitarian damage—from refugee flows, flows of disease, and other challenges—to the region caused by military takeovers. The South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation, a regional intergovernmental group in South Asia, is weaker and less coherent than ASEAN and has displayed little interest in mediating disputes, so it is unlikely to develop a coherent, consistent approach to coups.

GLOBAL POWERS

Global and regional powers, including the United States, Australia, France, Japan, and the European Union, can help prevent coups and reduce military interference in politics as well. They can do so in several major ways. Global powers should adopt the following strategies:

Condemn coups unequivocally, even in countries of strategic importance, by applying sanctions to coup regimes. The mixed responses to coups by the United States and France, and to a lesser extent Australia and Japan in East Asia, emboldens more armed forces to become involved in politics and makes leading democracies appear to lack commitment to democratic ideals. A 2017 study found that significant global condemnation of coups, including from powerful actors, reduced the survival time of coup governments.⁹²

Taking a tough stand would benefit the interests of major powers as well. Coups often prolong authoritarianism, instability, state violence, and incompetent policymaking, making it harder for major powers to work with the affected states. The major powers have sometimes tolerated or even condoned coups as bulwarks against terrorist groups, but military regimes are largely ineffective at combating terrorism. In addition, condoning coups—especially in places, such as Thailand, where the public has pushed hard for democracy and elected governments—alienates the same democratic politicians and civil society leaders whom the United States, France, and other major powers will need to work with if the affected countries ever return to the path of democracy.

Back coup opponents. Major powers should provide significant amounts of humanitarian aid to the embattled opponents of coups. In the case of Myanmar, the United States and other leading democracies should pressure Thailand to allow large amounts of cross-border humanitarian assistance to be sent into Myanmar. The United States

and other leading democracies also should recognize the National Unity Government (NUG), the parallel government created to oppose the junta. Recognizing the NUG would further catalyze support for it within Myanmar and across the globe and would strike a significant blow to the junta.

Take every step possible to restore democracy at home, to demonstrate to people in other countries that democracy can work to represent the popular will and democratically elected leaders can achieve major policy gains. Within the United States, leaders should prioritize steps such as improving voting rights and ending partisan gerrymandering, which entrenches politicians in power, reduces real political competition, fosters extremism within political parties, and alienates voters. Leaders in the United States and other consolidated democracies also should work to reduce polarization, which is corroding politics and making it harder for democratically elected leaders to pass effective public policy. In addition, leading democracies should work to pass policies that enjoy broad popular support—on COVID-19, lasting issues of inequality, and many other issues—and demonstrate that democracies, most simply, can get things done. This alone would improve the image of democracy within countries and around the world. In countries that have suffered coups, if elected governments ever come to power, they will need to show that democracy works—that democratic governments can get things done—to reduce any popular support for strongman rule.

In addition, holding global meetings such as the Biden administration's Summit for Democracy, though they probably will have little effect on democracy's progression or regression on the global stage, can raise the global image of democracy.⁹³

Work to convince China to cooperate to prevent coups and reverse military takeovers. Although Beijing generally pursues a stated policy of noninterference in other countries' affairs, in reality—especially in the Xi Jinping era—Beijing has pursued an increasingly interventionist foreign policy in many parts of the world. Beijing likely recognizes that military takeovers often breed instability and damage its own interests. Despite China's close relations with the prior civilian government in Myanmar, Beijing has rhetorically backed the Myanmar junta and provided it with economic and diplomatic support. The coup has destroyed the Myanmar economy, hurt trade relations, led to attacks on Chinese factories in Myanmar, and potentially spread COVID-19 into China.⁹⁴ China was prospering in the pre-coup status quo in Myanmar, but now the continued instability threatens Beijing's major investments in the country.⁹⁵

It is unlikely that China would work to roll back the situation in Myanmar to the pre-coup status quo. But a prolonged civil war in the country and pressure from Southeast Asian states and other powers could convince China to take bolder steps to resolve the situation in Myanmar. After all, China did issue a quick denunciation of the coup in Guinea, probably because, as in Myanmar, the coup was detrimental to its interests in the country.⁹⁶ Furthermore, there is no real downside to trying to convince China that military takeovers beget the kind of instability that Beijing detests and that hurts its economic interests.

DEMOCRATS WITHIN COUNTRIES THREATENED BY MILITARY RULE

Within countries, democrats, admittedly under great duress, should take several steps to coup-proof their governments when they are in power. Once a coup has happened, it can be hard to reverse without significant outside assistance. In countries where the military is not directly in power but wields vast influence behind the scenes, such as Indonesia, the Maldives, the Philippines, and Sri Lanka, leaders should take steps to undermine the armed forces. And although coups are hard to reverse, democrats could again someday run countries such as Myanmar or Thailand. Once in power, they too should take every step toward coup-proofing.

If democrats are in power they should reduce military involvement in political and civilian affairs and hold the armed forces accountable for past actions. For one, they should *publicly discuss past human rights abuses by the army to reduce the military's sense of impunity*. A leader such as Indonesia's Joko Widodo, who was enormously popular when he was first elected, could have taken these steps, which would have helped curb military impunity. Truth and reconciliation commissions have served this function in other regions in the past.

Democratic leaders, either those in power now or ones who assume power in the future, also should *empower a broader range of security agencies*. They should support other security agencies, such as the police, that can take over many of the civilian law enforcement functions that militaries often claim—and use as stepping stones to launch coups. Creating a multitude of security agencies, especially ones empowered by elected civilian leaders and more loyal to civilian leaders than the armed forces, can reduce the power of the military and make it harder to stage a coup.

Political leaders also should *identify military officers who will accept civilian command*. Popular elected leaders should actively work to identify and promote younger military officers willing to adhere to the principle of civilian command. In Thailand, had the elected governments of the 1990s and early 2000s taken this step of promoting officers who really believed in civilianization—without trying to appoint relatives to crucial army posts—they could have institutionalized effective civilian command and diminished the army’s power. At the same time, elected leaders should take every step possible to remove former coup leaders not only from the armed forces but from public life overall, and even put them on trial if doing so is politically feasible.

Wherever possible, elected leaders also should *work to build public support for constitutional changes that dilute the power of the military*. Such changes should establish clear, constitutional provisions that give civilian leaders command of the armed forces; clearly set out the duties of the armed forces (national defense, not involvement in civilian policymaking, for instance); and empower institutions within the armed forces, like inspector generals and anti-corruption commissions, to investigate and punish military men and women who are corrupt or brutal.

Finally, democrats in these countries need to show that, in office, they can produce effective public policies. In some countries, like Pakistan, there is a significant degree of public sympathy for military governments because democratic politicians are viewed as having produced incompetent policies.

CONCLUSION

The recent rise in coups and other types of military intervention is part of a broader global wave of democratic regression. Such coups and other military interventions often are more destructive to effective governance and to democracy's lasting health than other assaults on democracy, such as the spread of illiberal populism.

Major powers and important regional and global institutions have not taken strong enough steps against coups and other types of military intervention. If they draw clear red lines and support popular mobilizations against coups, such as the one happening in Myanmar, they will discourage future coup stagers and embolden people currently fighting coup regimes and military-dominated governments. These global powers also can reduce the appeal of all types of strongmen by demonstrating that democracy remains a responsive system of governance that can produce public policy outcomes that benefit sizable numbers of people.

Within South and Southeast Asian states, democrats failed in the past to take steps that could have prevented this return of military power. For people living in states whose governments have been overthrown by military rulers, such as Myanmar, the path forward is difficult and will likely include significant bloodshed. If and when democrats return to power, they have little time and limited room to reduce militaries' influence. They will need to act quickly and forcefully to limit the men in green and coup-proof their countries for the future.

ENDNOTES

1. Joshua Kurlantzick, “Why Has East Timor Built the Strongest Democracy in Southeast Asia?” *Asia Unbound* (blog), October 4, 2021, <http://www.cfr.org/blog/why-has-east-timor-built-strongest-democracy-southeast-asia>. See also Adrian Karatnycky, ed., *Freedom in the World: The Annual Survey of Political Rights and Civil Liberties, 2000–2001* (Piscataway, NJ: Freedom House, 2001). The author is a contributor to *Freedom in the World* and provides analysis for several of the South and Southeast Asia country reports that appear each year in *Freedom in the World*.
2. Sarah Repucci and Amy Slipowitz, “Freedom in the World 2021: Democracy Under Siege,” Freedom House, accessed December 13, 2021, <http://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2021/democracy-under-siege>. See also “Global Democracy Has a Very Bad Year,” *Economist*, February 2, 2021, <http://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2021/02/02/global-democracy-has-a-very-bad-year>.
3. Joshua Kurlantzick, *COVID-19 and Its Effect on Inequality and Democracy* (New York: Council on Foreign Relations, 2021), <http://www.cfr.org/report/covid-19-and-its-effect-inequality-and-democracy>.
4. Emily Wong, “How Indonesians Embrace the Digital World,” *Jakarta Post*, March 18, 2019, <http://www.thejakartapost.com/academia/2019/03/18/how-indonesians-embrace-the-digital-world.html>.
5. Joshua Kurlantzick, “Myanmar Is a Failing State—and Could Become a Danger to Its Neighbors,” Council on Foreign Relations, September 16, 2021, <http://www.cfr.org/in-brief/myanmar-failing-state-covid-19-crisis-global-response>.
6. “As Sudan’s Government Wobbles, Coups Are Making a Comeback,” *Economist*, October 25, 2021, <http://www.economist.com/graphic-detail/2021/10/25/as-sudans-government-wobbles-coups-are-making-a-comeback>.
7. George Derpanopolous, Erica Frantz, Barbara Geddes, and Joseph Wright, “Are Coups Good for Democracy?” *Washington Post*, February 22, 2016, <http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2016/02/22/are-coups-good-for-democracy>.
8. *Ibid.*

9. See, for example, Joshua Kurlantzick, "The Tragedy of Thailand," *Washington Monthly*, April/May/June 2018, <http://washingtonmonthly.com/magazine/april-may-june-2018/the-tragedy-of-thailand>.
10. See, for example, Daniel M. Fineman, *A Special Relationship: The United States and Military Government in Thailand, 1947–1958* (Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 1997).
11. David Jenkins, "The Evolution of Indonesian Army Doctrinal Thinking: The Concept of 'Dwifungsi,'" *Southeast Asian Journal of Social Science* 11, no. 2 (1983): 15–30, <http://www.jstor.org/stable/24490795>.
12. David Hutt, "The Staying Power of Southeast Asia's Political Militaries," *Asia Times*, February 27, 2021, <https://asiatimes.com/2021/02/the-staying-power-of-se-asia-political-militaries>.
13. Drew Desilver, "Despite Apparent Coup in Zimbabwe, Armed Takeovers Have Become Less Common Worldwide," Pew Research Center, November 17, 2017, <http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/17/egypts-coup-is-first-in-2013-as-takeovers-become-less-common-worldwide>.
14. *Ibid.*
15. Dominic Faulder, "Thailand in 1992: The Black Days of May," *Nikkei Asia*, May 20, 2017, <http://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Thailand-in-1992-The-black-days-of-May>.
16. *Ibid.*
17. Hasan Ali, "Imran Khan Faces a Standoff With the Pakistani Military," *Nation*, October 21, 2021, <http://www.thenation.com/article/world/imran-khan-military>.
18. Max Fisher, "Law Says the U.S. Is Required to Cut Aid After Coups. Will It?" *Washington Post*, July 3, 2013, <http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2013/07/03/law-says-the-u-s-is-required-to-cut-aid-after-coups-will-it>.
19. See, for example, Adam Nossiter, "Ill Will Grows in a Former Colonial Region," *New York Times*, November 12, 2009, <http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/13/world/africa/13francophone.html>.
20. "Hollande Eyes New Chapter in Franco-African Relations," Reuters, October 11, 2012, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-africa/hollande-eyes-new-chapter-in-franco-african-relations-idUSBRE89A19Z20121011>; "France's Hollande Condemns Burkina Faso 'Coup,'" Agence France-Presse, September 17, 2015, <http://guardian.ng/news/frances-hollande-condemns-burkina-faso-coup>.
21. Ernest Harsch, "Africa Defends Democratic Rule," *Africa Renewal*, April 2010, <http://www.un.org/africarenewal/magazine/april-2010/africa-defends-democratic-rule>. See also Puangthong Pawakapan, *Infiltrating Society: The Thai Military's Internal Security Affairs* (Singapore: ISEAS/Yusuf Ishak Institute, 2021).
22. Cristina Maza, "Washington Grapples With 'Epidemic of Coups' After Military Takeover in Sudan," *National Journal*, October 29, 2021, <http://www.nationaljournal.com/s/715470/washington-grapples-with-epidemic-of-coups-after-military-takeover-in-sudan?unlock=5TLCO0YK13ZWR4GZ>.
23. Anthony Davis, "Prospects for a People's War in Myanmar," *Asia Times*, August 6, 2021, <http://asiatimes.com/2021/08/prospects-for-a-peoples-war-in-myanmar>.

24. Sunai Phasuk, "Unending Repression Under Thailand's Military Junta," Human Rights Watch, May 22, 2019, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2019/05/22/unending-repression-under-thailands-military-junta>.
25. For more on this point, see Pawakapan, *Infiltrating Society: The Thai Military's Internal Security Affairs*.
26. See, for example, Joshua Kurlantzick, "The Military Wins Big in Thailand," Council on Foreign Relations, June 5, 2019, <http://www.cfr.org/in-brief/military-wins-big-thailand>.
27. Paul W. Chambers, "Cambodia: Armed Forces Under Personalized Control," Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics, April 30, 2020, <http://oxfordre.com/politics/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.001.0001/acrefore-9780190228637-e-1799>.
28. Kimkong Heng, "Hun Manet: A Cambodian Dynasty?" *Interpreter*, June 26, 2020, <http://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/hun-manet-cambodian-dynasty>.
29. Natalie Sambhi, "Generals Gaining Ground: Civil-Military Relations and Democracy in Indonesia," Brookings Institution, February 22, 2021, <http://www.brookings.edu/articles/generals-gaining-ground-civil-military-relations-and-democracy-in-indonesia>.
30. *Ibid.*
31. See Cass Jones, "Maldives President: I Was Forced to Resign at Gunpoint," *Guardian*, February 8, 2012, <http://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/feb/09/maldives-president-forced-resign-gunpoint>; Zaheena Rasheed, "Maldives Parliament Shut Down to Stop Speaker's Removal," Al Jazeera, July 24, 2017, <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/7/24/maldives-parliament-shut-down-to-stop-speakers-removal>.
32. S. Khan, "Pakistan: Why Is the Military Taking Over Civilian Posts?" *Deutsche Welle*, February 2, 2021, <http://www.dw.com/en/pakistan-why-is-the-military-taking-over-civilian-posts/a-56473442>; Salman Rafi Sheikh, "Rajapaksas Marching Sri Lanka Towards Military Rule," *Asia Times*, January 21, 2021, <http://asiatimes.com/2021/01/rajapaksas-marching-sri-lanka-towards-military-rule>.
33. Aqil Shah, "How Pakistan's Politicians Help the Military," *New York Times*, January 23, 2020, <http://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/23/opinion/pakistan-politicians-military.html>.
34. *Ibid.*
35. Ali, "Imran Khan Faces a Standoff With the Pakistani Military."
36. "Thailand: Ten Years Later—Still No Justice for the May 1992 Victims," Amnesty International UK, May 16, 2002, <http://www.amnesty.org.uk/press-releases/thailand-10-years-later-still-no-justice-may-1992-victims>.
37. Abubakar Siddique, "Pakistanis Remember Military Coup Two Decades On As Opposition Still Struggles Against Its Dominance," *Gandhara*, October 12, 2020, <http://gandhara.rferl.org/a/pakistanis-remember-military-coup-two-decades-on-as-opposition-still-struggles-against-its-dominance/30889436.html>; "Pervez Musharraf: Pakistan Ex-leader Sentenced to Death for Treason," BBC, December 17, 2019, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-50819772>; Paula Froelich, "Inside the Luxurious Lives of Disgraced, Deposed Leaders in Dubai," *New York Post*, August 21, 2021, <http://nypost.com/2021/08/21/inside-the-luxurious-lives-of-disgraced-deposed-leaders-in-dubai>.

38. Husain Haqqani, "Imran Khan's Pakistan Is Only for the Military Middle Class, Not for Everyone," Hudson Institute policy brief, August 21, 2018, <https://www.hudson.org/research/14513-imran-khan-s-pakistan-is-only-for-the-military-middle-class-not-for-everyone>.
39. Joshua Kurlantzick, "The NLD-Led Government in Myanmar Looks Eerily Familiar on Press Freedom," *Asia Unbound* (blog), July 6, 2017, <http://www.cfr.org/blog/nld-led-government-myanmar-looks-eerily-familiar-press-freedom>; Joshua Kurlantzick, "What Does the Bloodshed in Rakhine State Tell Us?," *Asia Unbound* (blog), December 9, 2016, <http://www.cfr.org/blog/what-does-bloodshed-rakhine-state-tell-us>; Joshua Kurlantzick, "Why Aung San Suu Kyi Isn't Protecting the Rohingya in Burma," *Washington Post*, September 15, 2017, http://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/why-aung-san-suu-kyi-isnt-protecting-the-rohingya-in-burma/2017/09/15/c88b10fa-9900-11e7-87fc-c3f7ee4035c9_story.html.
40. Hannah Beech and Saw Nang, "In Myanmar Army's Corner, Aung San Suu Kyi Will Defend It in Rohingya Genocide Case," *New York Times*, December 10, 2019, <http://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/10/world/asia/aung-san-suu-kyi-myanmar-genocide-hague.html>.
41. Olivia Tasevski, "Indonesia's New Cabinet and Its Human Rights Implications," *Interpreter*, October 25, 2019, <http://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/indonesia-s-new-cabinet-and-its-human-rights-implications>; Dean Irvine, "The Look of Silence': The Film Making Indonesia Face Its Brutal History," CNN, November 14, 2014, <http://www.cnn.com/2014/11/13/world/asia/indonesia-the-look-of-silence/index.html>; Jon Emont, "The Propaganda Precursor to 'The Act of Killing,'" *New Yorker*, October 24, 2015, <http://www.newyorker.com/news/news-desk/the-propaganda-precursor-to-the-act-of-killing>; Stanley Widiyanto, "Indonesia's Rights Struggle: Deciding Which Candidate Is the 'Lesser Evil,'" *Atlantic*, January 18, 2019, <http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/01/indonesia-president-human-rights-jokowi-subianto/580762>; Joshua Kurlantzick, "After Jokowi's Victory," *Asia Unbound* (blog), May 28, 2019, <http://www.cfr.org/blog/after-jokowis-victory>.
42. Tasevski, "Indonesia's New Cabinet and Its Human Rights Implications."
43. *Ibid.*
44. Dominic Faulder, "Thailand: Land of a Thousand Generals," *Nikkei Asia*, December 31, 2019, <http://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Thailand-Land-of-a-thousand-generals>.
45. *Ibid.*
46. See, for example, "Thaksin's Way," *Economist*, February 3, 2005, <http://www.economist.com/special-report/2005/02/03/thaksins-way>.
47. On military connections to state companies, see for instance Coleman Lambo, "Thailand's Military-Industrial Complex: A Case Study of the Thai Military Bank," *Yale Review of International Studies*, February 2021, <http://yris.yira.org/winter-issue/4716>.
48. *Ibid.*
49. Robbie Gramer, "Biden Defaults to 'War on Terror Approach' to Chad," *Foreign Policy*, May 13, 2021, <http://foreignpolicy.com/2021/05/13/biden-chad-africa-human-rights-terrorism-chad-sahel-deby-security>.

50. Ibid.; Daniel Pelz, “Why France Is Backing Chad’s New Leader, Mahamat Idriss Deby,” *Deutsche Welle*, April 23, 2021, <http://www.dw.com/en/why-france-is-backing-chads-new-leader-mahamat-idriss-deby/a-57316728>.
51. “France Suspends Military Ties with Mali Over Coup,” BBC, June 3, 2021, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-57347876>. See also Bobby Ghosh, “Emmanuel Macron Is Dancing with the Dictators,” Bloomberg, September 14, 2021, <http://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-09-14/france-s-forbearance-for-military-strongmen-in-africa-will-embarrass-macron>.
52. Joshua Kurlantzick, “Why the Tanks Keep Rolling,” *Washington Post*, February 25, 2021, <http://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/02/25/myanmar-coup-overthrow-military-thailand>.
53. John Hudson, “Obama Administration Won’t Call Egypt’s Coup a Coup,” *Foreign Policy*, July 8, 2013, <http://foreignpolicy.com/2013/07/08/obama-administration-wont-call-egypts-coup-a-coup>.
54. Kurlantzick, “Why the Tanks Keep Rolling.”
55. Annabelle Timsit, “‘Very Few’ Believe U.S. Democracy Sets a Good Example, Global Survey Finds,” *Washington Post*, November 2, 2021, <http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/11/02/pew-us-democracy-poll>.
56. “Cambodian PM Says Myanmar Junta Has Right to Attend ASEAN,” Reuters, December 5, 2021, <http://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/cambodian-pm-says-plans-visit-myanmar-talks-with-military-rulers-2021-12-06>; “ASEAN Chair Brunei Says Myanmar Should Be Given Space to Return to Normalcy,” Reuters, October 26, 2021, <http://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/asean-chair-brunei-says-myanmar-should-be-given-space-return-normalcy-2021-10-26>; Sebastian Strangio, “New ASEAN Chair Pushes Engagement With Myanmar,” *Diplomat*, December 7, 2021, <https://thediplomat.com/2021/12/new-asean-chair-cambodia-to-push-engagement-with-myanmar-junta>; Rozanna Latiff, Tom Allard, and Poppy McPherson, “Tradition vs. Credibility: Inside the SE Asian Meet That Snubbed Myanmar,” Reuters, October 19, 2021, <http://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/tradition-vs-credibility-inside-se-asian-meet-that-snubbed-myanmar-2021-10-19>.
57. “Cambodian PM Says Myanmar Junta Has Right to Attend ASEAN.”
58. Brett Forrest, “Russia Emerges as Key Backer of Myanmar’s Military Post-Coup,” *Wall Street Journal*, July 16, 2021, <http://www.wsj.com/articles/russia-emerges-as-key-backer-of-myanmars-military-post-coup-11626433200>.
59. See, for example, Zachary Abuza, “America Should Be Realistic About Its Alliance with Thailand,” *War on the Rocks*, January 2, 2020, <http://warontherocks.com/2020/01/america-should-be-realistic-about-its-alliance-with-thailand>.
60. Richard Wike, Laura Silver, and Alexandra Castillo, “Many Across the Globe Are Dissatisfied with How Democracy Is Working,” Pew Research Center, April 29, 2019, <http://www.pewresearch.org/global/2019/04/29/many-across-the-globe-are-dissatisfied-with-how-democracy-is-working>.
61. Andrew J. Nathan, “The Puzzle of Authoritarian Legitimacy,” *Journal of Democracy* 31 (January 2020): 158–68, <http://www.journalofdemocracy.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Nathan-Appendix-FIN.pdf>.

62. Pavin Chachavalpongpun, "Why Isn't Thailand's Middle Class Fond of Democracy?" *Global Asia* 12, no. 2 (June 2017), http://www.globalasia.org/v12no2/feature/why-isnt-thailands-middle-class-fond-of-democracy_pavin-chachavalpongpun.
63. Richard C. Paddock, "'Constitutional Coup' Ended Estrada's Rule," *Los Angeles Times*, January 22, 2001, <http://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2001-jan-22-mn-15362-story.html>.
64. Haqqani, "Imran Khan's Pakistan Is Only for the Military Middle Class, Not for Everyone."
65. Sambhi, "Generals Gaining Ground: Civil-Military Relations and Democracy in Indonesia."
66. Wright, Geddes, Frantz, and Derpanopoulos, "Are Coups Good for Democracy?"
67. "Even When Coups Fail, the Effects Often Linger for Years," Freedom House, August 4, 2016, <http://freedomhouse.org/article/even-when-coups-fail-effects-often-linger-years>.
68. Wright, Geddes, Frantz, and Derpanopoulos, "Are Coups Good for Democracy?"; "As Sudan's Government Wobbles, Coups Are Making a Comeback."
69. See, for example, "Myanmar: Coup Leads to Crimes Against Humanity," Human Rights Watch, July 31, 2021, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2021/07/31/myanmar-coup-leads-crimes-against-humanity>; and Emily Fishbein and Nu Nu Lusan, "Scramble for Evidence After Attack in Northwestern Myanmar," Al Jazeera, November 8, 2021, <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/8/struggle-for-truth-after-attack-in-northwestern-myanmar>.
70. For instance, Fabrice Lehoucq, "Military Coups D'Etat and Their Causes," Oxford Research Encyclopedia of Politics, April 26, 2021, <http://oxfordre.com/politics/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.001.0001/acrefore-9780190228637-e-1868>.
71. Kurlantzick, "Why the Tanks Keep Rolling."
72. Daniel Brinks and Michael Coppedge, "Patterns of Diffusion in the Third Wave of Democracy," prepared for delivery at the 2001 Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association, San Francisco, August 30–September 2, 2001, <http://www3.nd.edu/~mcoppedg/crd/Brinks-CoppedgeAPSA20011.pdf>. See also, Barbara Wejnert, *Diffusion of Democracy: The Past and Future of Global Democracy* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2014).
73. Mark S. Cogan, "Thailand and Myanmar's Militaries Get Cozy, But at What Cost?" *Southeast Asia Globe*, March 4, 2021, <http://southeastasiaglobe.com/thailand-myanmar-relations>.
74. Gwen Robinson, "Can ASEAN Overcome the 'Myanmar Curse'?" *Nikkei Asia*, November 1, 2021, <http://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Comment/Can-ASEAN-overcome-the-Myanmar-curse>.
75. "Cambodia: Solve Thai Activist's 'Disappearance,'" Human Rights Watch, June 4, 2021, <http://www.hrw.org/news/2021/06/04/cambodia-solve-thai-activists-disappearance#>.
76. "Freedom in the World 2021: Turkey," Freedom House, accessed December 22, 2021, <http://freedomhouse.org/country/turkey/freedom-world/2021>.
77. Andrew Higgins, "Populist Leader of Czech Republic Narrowly Defeated in Election," *New York Times*, October 9, 2021, <http://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/09/world/europe/andrej-babis-defeated-czech-republic.html>.

78. Pilar Manuel, "ADB: 'Hugely Reformist' Duterte Admin Has Done a Lot to Improve the Economy, But Has Unfinished Business," CNN Philippines, July 23, 2021, <http://www.cnn.ph/business/2021/7/23/ADB-Duterte-administration-economic-reforms.html>.
79. Aleks Szczerbiak, "Why Is Poland's Law and Justice Party Still So Popular?," *European Politics and Policy* (blog), October 1, 2019, <http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/europpblog/2019/10/01/why-is-polands-law-and-justice-party-still-so-popular>.
80. See, for example, Seung Chun Paek, Natthani Meemon, and Thomas T. H. Wan, "Thailand's Universal Coverage Scheme and Its Impact on Health-seeking Behavior," *SpringerPlus* 5, no. 1 (2016): 1952.
81. Thai military governments of the 1960s, 1970s, and 1980s often allowed technocrats to manage the Thai economy to some extent, fostering high rates of growth.
82. Prashanth Parameswaran, "What Does Thailand's New Defense Budget Say About Its Future Military Outlook?" *Diplomat*, September 7, 2019, <http://thediplomat.com/2019/09/what-does-thailands-new-defense-budget-say-about-its-future-military-outlook>; "Growing Gap Between Richest and Poorest Thais," *ASEAN Post*, May 1, 2020, <http://theaseanpost.com/article/growing-gap-between-richest-and-poorest-thais>.
83. "Mutilated Thai Bodies on Mekong Shore Are Activist's Aides," BBC, January 22, 2019, <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-46965839>.
84. Richard C. Paddock, "Myanmar Military's Vast Business Revenue Enables Abuses, UN Says," *New York Times*, August 5, 2019, <http://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/05/world/asia/myanmar-military-business-united-nations.html>; Bertil Lintner, "New Regime, Same Old Drug Myths in Myanmar," *Irrawaddy*, September 7, 2021, <http://www.irrawaddy.com/opinion/guest-column/new-regime-same-old-drug-myths-in-myanmar.html>; Ted Regencia, "Myanmar Army 'Tightens Grip' on Multibillion Dollar Jade Trade: Report," Al Jazeera, June 29, 2021, <http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/6/29/global-witness-report-jade-in-myanmar>.
85. "Myanmar Economy Expected to Contract by 18 Percent in 2021: Report," World Bank release, July 23, 2021, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2021/07/23/myanmar-economy-expected-to-contract-by-18-percent-in-fy2021-report>.
86. "Economic Indicators for Myanmar," Asian Development Bank, accessed December 10, 2021, <http://www.adb.org/countries/myanmar/economy>. Also, Poppy McPherson, "Millions Face Hunger as Myanmar Crisis Worsens, United Nations Says," Reuters, April 21, 2021, <http://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/millions-face-hunger-myanmar-crisis-worsens-united-nations-says-2021-04-22>.
87. "Myanmar Junta Airstrikes Target Town on Thai Border," *Deutsche Welle*, December 24, 2021, <http://www.dw.com/en/myanmar-junta-airstrikes-target-town-on-thai-border/a-60249796>.
88. Nicholas Farrelly and Adam Simpson, "How a Perfect Storm of Events Is Turning Myanmar Into a 'Super-Spreader' COVID State," *Conversation*, July 29, 2021, <http://theconversation.com/how-a-perfect-storm-of-events-is-turning-myanmar-into-a-super-spreader-covid-state-165174>.
89. Daniel Sullivan, "Dire Consequences: Addressing the Humanitarian Fallout From Myanmar's Coup," Refugees International Issue Brief, October 18, 2021, <http://www>

.refugeesinternational.org/reports/2021/10/18/dire-consequences-addressing-the-humanitarian-fallout-from-myanmars-coup.

90. Chayathip Weerakajorn, "Counterinsurgency in the Deep South of Thailand: A Continuing Failure?" *Small Wars Journal*, November 17, 2019, <http://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/counterinsurgency-deep-south-thailand-continuing-failure>.
91. Michelle Nichols, "UN Committee Agrees Taliban, Myanmar Junta Not Allowed in UN for Now," Reuters, December 1, 2021, <http://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taliban-myanmar-junta-unlikely-be-let-into-un-now-diplomats-2021-12-01>.
92. Clayton Thyne, Jonathan Powell, Sarah Parrott, and Emily VanMeter, "Even Generals Need Friends: How Domestic and International Reactions to Coups Influence Regime Survival," *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 62, no. 7 (2018): 1406–32.
93. Joshua Kurlantzick, "Biden's Democracy Summit: Just Talk or Can It Effect Change?" *Japan Times*, November 28, 2021, <http://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2021/11/28/commentary/world-commentary/bidens-democracy-summit>.
94. Jason Tower, "China and Myanmar's Ousted Leaders: Mixed Signals, Cold Interests," United States Institute of Peace, October 7, 2021, <http://www.usip.org/publications/2021/10/china-and-myanmars-ousted-leaders-mixed-signals-cold-interests>.
95. Sam McNeil and Fu Ting, "Attacks on Chinese-Run Factories in Myanmar Vex Beijing," Associated Press, March 15, 2021, <http://apnews.com/article/beijing-china-yangon-myanmar-28fb917e46d609dde6da395f85a065b5>.
96. Eric Olander, "China Denounces Guinea Coup and Calls for the Immediate Release of Alpha Condé," China Africa Project, September 7, 2021, <http://chinaafricaproject.com/2021/09/07/china-denounces-guinea-coup-and-calls-for-the-immediate-release-of-alpha-conde>.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Joshua Kurlantzick is senior fellow for Southeast Asia at the Council on Foreign Relations (CFR). He focuses on China's relations with Southeast Asia and China's approach to soft and sharp power, including state-backed media and information efforts. Kurlantzick also studies the rise of global populism, military power in Asia, and the effects of COVID-19 on illiberal populism and political freedom. He was previously a visiting scholar at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, where he studied Southeast Asian politics and economics and China's relations with Southeast Asia, including Chinese investment, aid, and diplomacy. Before that, he was a fellow at the University of Southern California's Center on Public Diplomacy and a fellow at the Pacific Council on International Policy. Kurlantzick is a winner of the Luce scholarship for journalism in Asia and was a finalist for the Osborn Elliott Prize for Excellence in Journalism on Asia. His book *Charm Offensive: How China's Soft Power Is Transforming the World* was nominated for CFR's 2008 Arthur Ross Book Award. He is also the author of *State Capitalism: How the Return of Statism Is Transforming the World*, *Democracy in Retreat: The Revolt of the Middle Class and the Worldwide Decline in Representative Government*, and the forthcoming *Beijing's Global Media Offensive: China's Uneven Campaign to Influence Asia and the World*. Kurlantzick received his BA in political science from Haverford College.

*Cover photo: After launching a coup on February 1, 2021, Myanmar military personnel participate in a parade on the country's Armed Forces Day in Naypyitaw, Myanmar, on March 27, 2021.
(AP Photo)*

Council on Foreign Relations
cfr.org

58 East 68th Street
New York, NY 10065
tel 212.434.9400

1777 F Street, NW
Washington, DC 20006
tel 202.509.8400

